# OSCAR WILDE

# THE HAPPY PRINCE

# AND OTHER STORIES

Edited with Notes

by

MINORU NISHIDA





A GOOD BOOK

EIHŌSHA



### はしがき

この童話集の作者オスカー・ワイルドは 1854 年にアイルランドのダブリンに生まれました。父は有名な医者で、教養も高い人でしたが、道徳的にはあまり立派だとは言えなかったようです。母も名門の出で、詩才もあり、政治にも興味を持つという才女でした。こうした両親の間に生まれたワイルドがその良い点も悪い点も受けついでいたことは次に述べる経歴の中にうかがわれると思います。

少年時代から他の子供たちとちがって運動をきらい、孤独で 詩や古典を好んで読んだといわれるワイルドは、ダブリンの大 学を経て 1874 年にオックスフォード大学に入り、恵まれた学 生生活を送り、そのすぐれた才能をのばしました。

1870 年代のイギリスはビクトリヤ朝がその最盛期を過ぎて、そろそろ下り坂に向かおうとする時期に当たります。ビクトリヤ朝というのは英国がそれまでにない国力の発達を見た時期で物質万能主義や実利的、保守的、因襲的な考え方が国全体を支配していた時代ですが、それが行き過ぎると、一部の学者や芸術家の間から、そういう時代思潮に反対する運動が起りました。ワイルドが入学した頃のオックスフォード大学はこのような運動の一つの重要な根拠地になっていて、ジョン・ラスキンという美術批評家やウォールター・ベイターという評論家などが盛んに著書を発表して活躍していました。 特に、「芸術のための芸術」を尊び、芸術的な人生を送ることをすすめたベイターの説はワイルドに強い影響を与えたようで、ワイルドはそういう思想(唯美主義または耽美主義と呼ばれます)を芸術作品に作

るばかりでなく、実生活の上にも実践することにその後の人生 を捧げました。

ワイルドの活躍は大学在学当時から人々の評判になっていましたが、卒業後ロンドンへ出ると、その機智にあふれた話し方や、人をあっと言わせるような服装で、たちまちロンドン社交界の話題の中心になりました。長い髪にビロードのベレー帽をかぶり、緑色の大きなネクタイをしめ、胸にはひまわりの花、手には百合の花を持ち、半ズボンに絹の靴下をはき、象牙の杖をふって歩いたというこの新進作家は、当時評判の喜歌劇や漫画新聞などの登場人物のモデルとなってさわがれました。

その評判は外国にも伝って、1882年にはアメリカへ招かれて渡り、彼一流の奇抜な服装で演出たっぷりに審美運動について講演をしてまわりました。その後フランスにも何回も行って有名な作家たちと近ずきになりました。 1884年にはダブリンの金持の娘と結婚して二人の男の子が生まれました。作品も次々に発表され、The Happy Prince and Other Tales は 1888年に出版されています。

1890 年代に入ってからの数年間は彼の作家としての最も油ののりきった時期で、耽美主義を最も濃厚に表現している小説 The Picture of Dorian Gray 『ドリアン・グレイの画像』 (1890)、評論 The Intentions 『意匠』 (1892) に続いて劇作に専念し、Lady Windermere's Fan 『ウィンダミヤ夫人の扇』 (1892)、Salome 『サロメ』 (1892)、A Woman of No Importance 『重んぜられぬ女』 (1893)、An Ideal Husband 『理想の夫』 (1895) の後に最も傑作と言われる The Importance of Being Earnest 『真面目が第一』 (1895) が出ました。

ことまで実に順調なコースをたどってきたワイルドは, 思い

がけない破滅に不意に直面する運命にあったのです。 1895 年彼はある道徳上の罪によって二年間の懲役に処せられました。これは彼のあまりに放らつな生活ぶりに対して因襲的なイギリスの社会が与えた罪でもあり,またあまりにはめをはずしすぎた軽薄な彼の生活態度が自ら招いた悲劇とも言えましょう。出獄後はもちろん社交界からも追放され,バリへ逃れましたが,健康も害して,1900 年旅館でさびしく 44 歳の生涯を閉じました。獄中から友人にあてた書簡が後に De Profundis『深き淵から』という題で出版されています。

ワイルド自身「僕は僕の天才を生活に注ぎ込み、才能を著作に注ぎ込む」と言っているように、彼自身の生涯が一つの大きな悲劇、或いは喜劇と考えられます。作品はむしろその副産物にすぎないのかもしれません。発表された当時はそのけんらんたる色彩やあざやかな機智で人を驚かせたものも、時代がたってみると空虚な技巧やきざな気取りが目につくばかりで、深く人の心を打つというところがあまりありません。

そういう作品の中でこの童話集だけが、上のような経歴の人が書いたとは思えないような清潔な美しさを持っています。王子とつばめの純粋な愛情や、わがままな大男の改心などはほとんど宗教的と言ってよいくらいの境地を描いたもので、不道徳の代名詞のように言われるワイルドも心の底ではやはりこのような世界を持っていたのかと驚かれます。しかしよく読んでみると、このアンデルセン風の童話にはやはりワイルドの特徴が強く現れています。実利的な役人に対する諷刺や学者に対する皮肉、貧富の差に対する関心などはそのよい例でしょう。ナイチンゲールの死と共に完成する美は唯美主義の極致ですし、それと対照をなす学生やその恋人は美を理解しない俗物として皮

肉に描かれています。『親友』では作者は更に辛らつとなり、アンデルセン的な主人公ハンスを圧倒して粉屋の「友情」に皮肉な重点がおかれています。「友人を知ろうとするのは危険なことだ」とか「教訓のある物語をするのは危険だ」という警句もワイルドらしく、全体として子供の童話とは考えにくい点が多いようです。

このように四つの物語の持ち味はかなり違うのですが、全体を通じて気のつくことはその美しい文体でしょう。短音節の平易な語を駆使して、繰返しや対照などのわかりやすい技巧で、感覚的な美と幻想の世界を作り上げていて、初歩の者にもその名文であることがすぐわかります。日本で昔からよく読まれている理由もそのへんにありましょう。

訳者

# CONTENTS

	PAGE
The	Happy Prince
The	Nightingale and the Rose25
The	Selfish Giant36
The	Devoted Friend
	Exercise24, 35, 43, 62
	Notes

#### THE HAPPY PRINCE

HIGH above the city, on a tall column, stood the statue of the Happy Prince. He was gilded all over with thin leaves of fine gold, for eyes he had two bright sapphires, and a large red ruby glowed on his sword-hilt.

He was very much admired indeed. "He is as beautiful as a weathercock," remarked one of the Town Councillors who wished to gain a reputation for having artistic tastes; "only not quite so useful," he added, fearing lest people should think him unpractical, which he really was not.

"Why can't you be like the Happy Prince?" asked a sensible mother of her little boy who was crying for the moon. "The Happy Prince never dreams of crying for anything."

"I am glad there is someone in the world who is quite happy," muttered a disappointed man as he gazed at the wonderful statue.

"He looks just like an angel," said the Charity
Children as they came out of the cathedral in their bright scarlet cloaks and their clean white pinafores.

"How do you know?" said the Mathematical Master, "you have never seen one."

"Ah! but we have, in our dreams," answered

the children; and the Mathematical Master frowned and looked very severe, for he did not approve of children dreaming.

One night there flew over the city a little Swallow. His friends had gone away to Egypt six weeks before, 5 but he had stayed behind, for he was in love with the most beautiful Reed. He had met her early in the spring as he was flying down the river after a big yellow moth, and had been so attracted by her slender waist that he had stopped to talk to her.

"Shall I love you?" said the Swallow, who liked to come to the point at once, and the Reed made him a low bow. So he flew round and round her, touching the water with his wings, and making silver ripples. This was his courtship, and it lasted all 15 through the summer.

"It is a ridiculous attachment," twittered the other Swallows; "she has no money, and far too many relations;" and indeed the river was quite full of Reeds. Then, when the autumn came, they all flew 20 away.

After they had gone he felt lonely, and began to tire of his lady-love. "She has no conversation," he said, "and I am afraid that she is a coquette, for she is always flirting with the wind." And certainly, 25 whenever the wind blew, the Reed made the most graceful curtseys. "I admit that she is domestic," he continued, "but I love travelling, and my wife,

consequently, should love travelling also."

"Will you come away with me?" he said finally to her; but the Reed shook her head, she was so attached to her home.

"You have been trifling with me," he cried. "I am off to the Pyramids. Good-bye!" and he flew away.

All day long he flew, and at night-time he arrived at the city. "Where shall I put up?" he said; "I be hope the town has made preparations."

Then he saw the statue on the tall column.

"I will put up there," he cried; "it is a fine position with plenty of fresh air." So he alighted just between the feet of the Happy Prince.

"I have a golden bedroom," he said softly to himself as he looked round, and he prepared to go to sleep; but just as he was putting his head under his wing a large drop of water fell on him. "What a curious thing!" he cried; "there is not a single cloud in the sky, the stars are quite clear and bright, and yet it is raining. The climate in the north of Europe is really dreadful. The Reed used to like the rain, but that was merely her selfishness."

Then another drop fell.

"What is the use of a statue if it cannot keep the rain off?" he said; "I must look for a good chimney-pot," and he determined to fly away.

But before he had opened his wings, a third drop

fell, and he looked up, and saw—— Ah! what did he see?

The eyes of the Happy Prince were filled with tears, and tears were running down his golden cheeks. His face was so beautiful in the moonlight 5 that the little Swallow was filled with pity.

"Who are you?" he said.

"I am the Happy Prince."

"Why are you weeping then?" asked the Swallow; "you have quite drenched me."

10

"When I was alive and had a human heart," answered the statue, "I did not know what tears were, for I lived in the Palace of Sans-Souci, where sorrow is not allowed to enter. In the daytime I played with my companions in the garden, and in 15 the evening I led the dance in the Great Hall. Round the garden ran a very lofty wall, but I never cared to ask what lay beyond it, everything about me was so beautiful. My courtiers called me the Happy Prince, and happy indeed I was, if pleasure 20 be happiness. So I lived, and so I died. And now that I am dead they have set me up here so high that I can see all the ugliness and all the misery of my city, and though my heart is made of lead yet I cannot choose but weep." 25

"What! is he not solid gold?" said the Swallow to himself. He was too polite to make any personal remarks out loud "Far away," continued the statue in a low musical voice, "far away in a little street there is a poor house. One of the windows is open, and through it I can see a woman seated at a table. Her face is thin and worn, and she has coarse, red hands, all pricked by the needle, for she is a seamstress. She is embroidering passion-flowers on a satin gown for the loveliest of the Queen's maids-of-honour to wear at the next Court-ball. In a bed in the corner of the room her little boy is lying ill. He has a fever, and is asking for oranges. His mother has nothing to give him but river water, so he is crying. Swallow, Swallow, little Swallow, will you not bring her the ruby out of my sword-hilt? My feet are fastened to this pedestal and I cannot move."

"I am waited for in Egypt," said the Swallow.

"My friends are flying up and down the Nile, and talking to the large lotus-flowers. Soon they will go to sleep in the tomb of the great King. The

King is there himself in his painted coffin. He is wrapped in yellow linen, and embalmed with spices. Round his neck is a chain of pale green jade, and his hands are like withered leaves."

"Swallow, Swallow, little Swallow," said the 25 Prince, "will you not stay with me for one night, and be my messenger? The boy is so thirsty, and the mother so sad."

"I don't think I like boys," answered the Swallow.

"Last summer, when I was staying on the river, there were two rude boys, the miller's sons, who were always throwing stones at me. They never hit me, of course; we swallows fly far too well for that, and besides, I come of a family famous for its 5 agility; but still, it was a mark of disrespect."

But the Happy Prince looked so sad that the little Swallow was sorry. "It is very cold here," he said; "but I will stay with you for one night, and be your messenger."

10

"Thank you, little Swallow," said the Prince.

So the Swallow picked out the great ruby from the Prince's sword, and flew away with it in his beak over the roofs of the town.

He passed by the cathedral tower, where the white 15 marble angels were sculptured. He passed by the palace and heard the sound of dancing. A beautiful girl came out on the balcony with her lover. "How wonderful the stars are," he said to her, "and how wonderful is the power of love!"

"I hope my dress will be ready in time for the State-ball," she answered; "I have ordered passion-flowers to be embroidered on it; but the seam-stresses are so lazy."

He passed over the river, and saw the lanterns 25 hanging to the masts of the ships. He passed over the Ghetto, and saw the old Jews bargaining with each other, and weighing out money in copper scales.

At last he came to the poor house and looked in. The boy was tossing feverishly on his bed, and the mother had fallen asleep, she was so tired. In he hopped, and laid the great ruby on the table beside the woman's thimble. Then he flew gently round the bed, fanning the boy's forehead with his wings. "How cool I feel," said the boy, "I must be getting better:" and he sank into a delicious slumber.

Then the Swallow flew back to the Happy Prince, and told him what he had done. "It is curious," he remarked, "but I feel quite warm now, although it is so cold."

"That is because you have done a good action," said the Prince. And the little Swallow began to think, and then he fell asleep. Thinking always made him sleepy.

When day broke he flew down to the river and had a bath. "What a remarkable phenomenon," said the Professor of Ornithology as he was passing over the bridge. "A swallow in winter!" And he wrote a long letter about it to the local newspaper. Everyone quoted it, it was full of so many words that they could not understand.

"To-night I go to Egypt," said the Swallow, and be was in high spirits at the prospect. He visited all the public monuments, and sat a long time on top of the church steeple. Wherever he went the Sparrows chirruped, and said to each other, "What a distinguished stranger!" so he enjoyed himself very much.

When the moon rose he flew back to the Happy Prince. "Have you any commissions for Egypt?" he cried; "I am just starting."

"Swallow, Swallow, little Swallow," said the Prince, "will you not stay with me one night longer?"

"I am waited for in Egypt," answered the Swallow.
"To-morrow my friends will fly up to the Second
Cataract. The river-horse couches there among the 10
bulrushes, and on a great granite throne sits the
God Memnon. All night long he watches the stars,
and when the morning-star shines he utters one cry
of joy, and then he is silent. At noon the yellow
lions come down to the water's edge to drink. They 15
have eyes like green beryls, and their roar is louder
than the roar of the cataract."

"Swallow, Swallow, little Swallow," said the Prince, "far away across the city I see a young man in a garret. He is leaning over a desk covered with 20 papers, and in a tumbler by his side there is a bunch of withered violets. His hair is brown and crisp, and his lips are red as a pomegranate, and he has large and dreamy eyes. He is trying to finish a play for the Director of the Theatre, but he is too cold 25 to write any more. There is no fire in the grate, and hunger has made him faint."

"I will wait with you one night longer," said the

Swallow, who really had a good heart. "Shall I take him another ruby?"

"Alas! I have no ruby now," said the Prince;
"my eyes are all that I have left. They are made
of rare sapphires, which were brought out of India
a thousand years ago. Pluck out one of them and
take it to him. He will sell it to the jeweller, and
buy food and firewood, and finish his play."

"Dear Prince," said the Swallow, "I cannot do that;" and he began to weep.

"Swallow, Swallow, little Swallow," said the Prince, "do as I command you."

So the Swallow plucked out the Prince's eye, and flew away to the student's garret. It was easy enough to get in, as there was a hole in the roof. Through this he darted, and came into the room. The young man had his head buried in his hands, so he did not hear the flutter of the bird's wings, and when he looked up he found the beautiful sapphire lying on the withered violets.

"I am beginning to be appreciated," he cried; "this is from some great admirer. Now I can finish my play," and he looked quite happy.

The next day the Swallow flew down to the harbour. He sat on the mast of a large vessel and watched the sailors hauling big chests out of the hold with ropes. "Heave a-hoy!" they shouted as each chest came up. "I am going to Egypt!" cried the Swallow, but nobody minded, and when the moon rose he flew back to the Happy Prince.

"I am come to bid you good-bye," he cried.

"Swallow, Swallow, little Swallow," said the Prince, "will you not stay with me one night longer?" 5

"It is winter," answered the Swallow, "and the chill snow will soon be here. In Egypt the sun is warm on the green palm-trees, and the crocodiles lie in the mud and look lazily about them. My companions are building a nest in the Temple of Baalbec, to and the pink and white doves are watching them, and cooing to each other. Dear Prince, I must leave you, but I will never forget you, and next spring I will bring you back two beautiful jewels in place of those you have given away. The ruby is shall be redder than a red rose, and the sapphire shall be as blue as the great sea."

"In the square below," said the Happy Prince, "there stands a little match-girl. She has let her matches fall in the gutter, and they are all spoiled. 20 Her father will beat her if she does not bring home some money, and she is crying. She has no shoes or stockings, and her little head is bare. Pluck out my other eye, and give it to her, and her father will not beat her."

"I will stay with you one night longer," said the Swallow, "but I cannot pluck out your eye. You would be quite blind then."

"Swallow, Swallow, little Swallow," said the Prince, "do as I command you."

So he plucked out the Prince's other eye, and darted down with it. He swooped past the match5 girl, and slipped the jewel into the palm of her hand.
"What a lovely bit of glass," cried the little girl; and she ran home, laughing.

Then the Swallow came back to the Prince. "You are blind now," he said, "so I will stay with you always."

"No, little Swallow," said the poor Prince, "you must go away to Egypt."

"I will stay with you always," said the Swallow, and he slept at the Prince's feet.

All the next day he sat on the Prince's shoulder, and told him stories of what he had seen in strange lands. He told him of the red ibises, who stand in long rows on the banks of the Nile, and catch gold-fish in their beaks; of the Sphinx, who is as old as the world itself, and lives in the desert, and knows everything; of the merchants, who walk slowly by the side of their camels, and carry amber beads in their hands; of the King of the Mountains of the Moon, who is as black as ebony, and worships a large crystal; of the great green snake that sleeps in a palm-tree, and has twenty priests to feed it with honey-cakes; and of the pygmies who sail over a big lake on large flat leaves, and are always at war

with the butterflies.

"Dear little Swallow," said the Prince, "you tell me of marvellous things, but more marvellous than anything is the suffering of men and of women. There is no Mystery so great as Misery. Fly over 5 my city, little Swallow, and tell me what you see there."

So the Swallow flew over the great city, and saw the rich making merry in their beautiful houses, while the beggars were sitting at the gates. He 10 flew into dark lanes, and saw the white faces of starving children looking out listlessly at the black streets. Under the archway of a bridge two little boys were lying in one another's arms to try and keep themselves warm. "How hungry we are!" they 15 said. "You must not lie here," shouted the Watchman, and they wandered out into the rain.

Then he flew back and told the Prince what he had seen.

"I am covered with fine gold," said the Prince, 20 "you must take it off, leaf by leaf, and give it to my poor; the living always think that gold can make them happy."

Leaf after leaf of the fine gold the Swallow picked off, till the Happy Prince looked quite dull and grey. <sup>25</sup> Leaf after leaf of the fine gold he brought to the poor, and the children's faces grew rosier, and they laughed and played games in the street. "We have

bread now!" they cried.

Then the snow came, and after the snow came the frost. The streets looked as if they were made of silver, they were so bright and glistening; long icicles like crystal daggers hung down from the eaves of the houses, everybody went about in furs, and the little boys wore scarlet caps and skated on the ice.

The poor little Swallow grew colder and colder, but he would not leave the Prince, he loved him too well. He picked up crumbs outside the baker's door when the baker was not looking, and tried to keep himself warm by flapping his wings.

But at last he knew that he was going to die. He had just strength to fly up to the Prince's shoulder once more. "Good-bye, dear Prince!" he murmured, "will you let me kiss your hand?"

"I am glad that you are going to Egypt at last, little Swallow," said the Prince, "you have stayed too long here; but you must kiss me on the lips, for I love you."

"It is not to Egypt that I am going," said the Swallow. "I am going to the House of Death. Death is the brother of Sleep, is he not?"

And he kissed the Happy Prince on the lips, and 25 fell down dead at his feet.

At that moment a curious crack sounded inside the statue, as if something had broken. The fact is that the leaden heart had snapped right in two. It certainly was a dreadfully hard frost.

Early the next morning the Mayor was walking in the square below in company with the Town Councillors. As they passed the column he looked up at the statue: "Dear me! how shabby the Happy 5 Prince looks!" he said.

"How shabby indeed!" cried the Town Councillors, who always agreed with the Mayor; and they went up to look at it.

"The ruby has fallen out of his sword, his eyes 10 are gone, and he is golden no longer," said the Mayor; "in fact, he is little better than a beggar!"

"Little better than a beggar," said the Town Councillors.

"And here is actually a dead bird at his feet!" 15 continued the Mayor. "We must really issue a proclamation that birds are not to be allowed to die here." And the Town Clerk made a note of the suggestion.

So they pulled down the statue of the Happy  $\infty$  Prince. "As he is no longer beautiful he is no longer useful," said the Art Professor at the University.

Then they melted the statue in a furnace, and the Mayor held a meeting of the Corporation to decide what was to be done with the metal. "We must have another statue, of course," he said, "and it shall be a statue of myself."

"Of myself," said each of the Town Councillors, and they quarrelled. When I last heard of them they were quarrelling still.

"What a strange thing!" said the overseer of the workmen at the foundry. "This broken lead heart will not melt in the furnace. We must throw it away." So they threw it on a dust-heap where the dead Swallow was also lying.

"Bring me the two most precious things in the city," said God to one of His Angels; and the Angel brought Him the leaden heart and the dead bird.

"You have rightly chosen," said God, "for in my garden of Paradise this little bird shall sing for evermore, and in my city of gold the Happy Prince shall praise me."

### EXERCISE

- I. 次の間に英語で答えなさい。
  - 1. Why did the little Swallow stay behind after his friends had gone away to Egypt?
  - What were the raindrops that fell on the little Swallow?
  - 3. What did the Swallow bring to the poor mother and her sick son?
  - 4. To whom did the Prince give his two eyes of sapphires?
  - 5. What were the two most precious things that the Angel brought to God?
- II. カッコの中の正しい語を選んでアンダーラインをしなさい。
  - 1. (Will, Shall) I take him another ruby?
  - (Will, Shall) you not stay with me one night longer?
  - 3. The Swallow (would, should) not leave the Prince.
  - He said so, fearing lest people (would, should) think him unpractical.
- III 次の文中のアンダーラインをした代名詞は各々何を受けるか を 言いなさい。
  - I will bring you back two beautiful jewels in place of those you have given away.
  - 2. "He looks like an angel."
    - "How do you know? You have never seen one."
- IV. 次の単語を発音してその意味を言いなさい。
  - bow
     forehead
     desert
     lead
     tomb
     (1, 3, 4, は二通りの発音と意味があります)

#### THE NIGHTINGALE

#### AND THE ROSE

"SHE said that she would dance with me if I brought her red roses," cried the young Student; "but in all my garden there is no red rose."

From her nest in the holm-oak tree the Nightingale heard him, and she looked out through the leaves, and wondered.

"No red rose in all my garden!" he cried, and his beautiful eyes filled with tears. "Ah, on what little things does happiness depend! I have read all that the wise men have written, and all the secrets of philosophy are mine, yet for want of a red rose is my life made wretched."

"Here at last is a true lover," said the Nightingale.

"Night after night have I sung of him, though I knew him not: night after night have I told his story to the stars, and now I see him. His hair is dark as the hyacinth-blossom, and his lips are red as the rose of his desire; but passion has made his face like pale ivory, and sorrow has set her seal upon his brow."

"The Prince gives a ball to-morrow night," murmured the young Student, "and my love will be of the company. If I bring her a red rose she will dance with me till dawn. If I bring her a red rose, I shall hold her in my arms, and she will lean her head upon my shoulder, and her hand will be clasped in mine. But there is no red rose in my garden, so I shall sit lonely, and she will pass me by. She will have no heed of me, and my heart will break."

"Here indeed is the true lover," said the Nightingale. "What I sing of, he suffers: what is joy to me, to him is pain. Surely Love is a wonderful thing. It is more precious than emeralds, and dearer than fine opals. Pearls and pomegranates cannot buy it, nor is it set forth in the market-place. It may not be purchased of the merchants, nor can it be weighed out in the balance for gold."

"The musicians will sit in their gallery," said the 15 young Student, "and play upon their stringed instruments, and my love will dance to the sound of the harp and the violin. She will dance so lightly that her feet will not touch the floor, and the courtiers in their gay dresses will throng round her. But 20 with me she will not dance, for I have no red rose to give her;" and he flung himself down on the grass, and buried his face in his hands, and wept.

"Why is he weeping?" asked a little Green Lizard, as he ran past him with his tail in the air.

"Why, indeed?" said a Butterfly, who was fluttering about after a sunbeam.

"Why, indeed?" whispered a Daisy to his neigh-

bour, in a soft, low voice.

"He is weeping for a red rose," said the Nightingale.

"For a red rose!" they cried; "how very ridiculous!" and the little Lizard, who was something of a cynic, laughed outright.

But the Nightingale understood the secret of the Student's sorrow, and she sat silent in the oak-tree, and thought about the mystery of Love.

Suddenly she spread her brown wings for flight, and soared into the air. She passed through the grove like a shadow, and like a shadow she sailed across the garden.

In the centre of the grass-plot was standing a beautiful Rose-tree, and when she saw it she flew over to it, and lit upon a spray.

"Give me a red rose," she cried, "and I will sing you my sweetest song."

But the Tree shook its head.

"My roses are white," it answered; "as white as the foam of the sea, and whiter than the snow upon the mountain. But go to my brother who grows round the old sun-dial, and perhaps he will give you what you want."

So the Nightingale flew over to the Rose-tree that was growing round the old sun-dial.

"Give me a red rose," she cried, "and I will sing you my sweetest song."

But the Tree shook its head.

"My roses are yellow," it answered; "as yellow as the hair of the mermaiden who sits upon an amber throne, and yellower than the daffodil that blooms in the meadow before the mower comes with 5 his scythe. But go to my brother who grows beneath the Student's window, and perhaps he will give you what you want."

So the Nightingale flew over to the Rose-tree that was growing beneath the Student's window.

"Give me a red rose," she cried, "and I will sing you my sweetest song."

But the Tree shook its head.

"My roses are red," it answered, "as red as the feet of the dove, and redder than the great fans of 15 coral that wave and wave in the ocean-cavern. But the winter has chilled my veins, and the frost has nipped my buds, and the storm has broken my branches, and I shall have no roses at all this year."

"One red rose is all I want," cried the Nightin- 20 gale, "only one red rose! Is there no way by which I can get it?"

"There is a way," answered the Tree; "but it is so terrible that I dare not tell it to you."

"Tell it to me," said the Nightingale, "I am not a afraid."

"If you want a red rose," said the Tree, "you must build it out of music by moonlight, and stain